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February 18, 2022 

Office of the Attorney General of Alabama 
ATTN: Steve Marshall 
501 Washington Avenue 
Montgomery, Alabama 36104 
334-242-7300 (voice)
smarshall@ago.state.al.us

Sent via email 

RE: West Alabama Women’s Center 

Dear Mr. Marshall: 

By way of introduction, the Life Legal Defense Foundation (LLDF) non-
profit law firm that specializes in the defense of vulnerable human life, 
especially life in the womb.  We do not charge our clients for our services.  

I am a senior staff attorney with the Life Legal Defense Foundation. For the 
past decade, I have worked with CEC for Life in Alabama to expose abortion 
clinics that are in violation of the law and to hold the physicians, directors, 
and staff accountable for their actions.  We have reported countless 
violations to the Alabama Department of Public Health over the years.  The 
ADPH has taken action on very few occasions and outright ignored our 
requests in most instances.   

For the past two years, we have implored the ADPH to conduct a thorough 
inspection and investigation of the West Alabama Women’s Center, located 
on 535 Jack Warner Pkwy, Tuscaloosa, AL, 35404.  Since the 
Yellowhammer Fund took over the WAWC in early 2020, the clinic has 
been wrought with deficiencies1, fraud2, and legal violations.3  Despite the 

1 A non-exhaustive list of deficiencies includes failure to establish proper 
procedures to prevent patient infections in the facility, failure by staff to follow 
hand hygiene and medication administration guidelines, open vials of medications 
were left on the counter, failure to use clean needles to access medication to be 
used on multiple patients, and failure by staff to wear and remove gloves properly 
during surgical procedures and patient exams. 



2 

many requests made to the ADPH to conduct a thorough investigation into the death of 
April Lowery, the injuries sustained by “Jane Stone,” the fraud committed by Leah Torres, 
and the voluminous reported deficiencies, the ADPH continues to turn a blind eye to the 
medical malfeasance perpetrated by the staff and medical personnel at the WAWC. 

Shocking new evidence has been uncovered recently regarding the WAWC, which 
compels us to contact state officials who will force the ADPH to perform its legal duty to 
investigate, inspect, and revoke the license of the WAWC.  We implore you to act now!     

Earlier this month, Birmingham residents Fr. Terry Gensemer and his wife came home to 
find large black garbage bags left anonymously in their driveway.  When they opened the 
bags, they discovered surgical pads soiled in blood and fluids, tubes containing fluids, and 
one tube that contained what appeared to be a small piece of human tissue.  There was also 
paperwork that included patient names, patient information, and ultrasound photos with the 
header “West Alabama Women’s Center.”4  Such utter disregard for patient privacy and 
biohazard health standards violates numerous federal and state laws, such as HIPPA, the 
Alabama Department of Environmental Management, and the Alabama Department of 
Public Health to name a few.  While it is unclear how this medical waste and confidential 
patient information ended up in Birmingham, it is evident that it originated from the West 
Alabama Women’s Center in Tuscaloosa and was not properly discarded from that facility.  

As you are aware, the Alabama Department of Environmental Management established a 
coordinated statewide program to assure adequate safeguards for management of 
hazardous wastes from the point of generation through the handling, processing, and final 
disposition. Ala. Admin. Code r. 335-1-1-.05(5). The ADEM has done such through the 
establishment of the Land Division Medical Waste Program.  Ala. Admin. Code r. 335-17 
et al..5  The ADEM is responsible for issuing, modifying, suspending, or revoking orders, 
citations, notices of violation, certifications, or permits.  Ala. Admin. Code r. 335-1-1-
.05(10).  The WAWC documents and evidence left at Fr. Gensemer’s residence clearly 
violate the rules for proper disposal of medical waste.  We are asking you to direct the 
ADEM to conduct a thorough investigation into the WAWC’s disposal of medical waste 
practices and procedures and to issue any and all notices of violations.  In this case, it is 

2 Amanda Reyes, Executive Director of the Yellowhammer Fund, hired abortionist Leah Torres to 
run the WAWC.  Thereafter, the Alabama Board of Medical Examiners suspended Torres’ 
provisional medical license because Torres obtained the license by fraud.   
3 This is the same facility that also employed Dr. Willie Parker, who faced criminal allegations. 
Details of the criminal allegations have been reported to the Alabama Board of Medical 
Examiners.  It was reported that a woman died after receiving an abortion from Dr. Louis Payne 
on May 7, 2020.  Soon thereafter, Dr. Payne permanently relinquished his medical license.  In 
December 2021, a medical malpractice lawsuit was filed on behalf of “Jane Stone,” alleging she 
suffered numerous injuries during an abortion she obtained at the WAWC.  
4 Photographs of the paperwork and medical waste are attached. 
5 The purpose of the ADEM Administrative Code r. 335-17 et.al. is to establish rules and 
regulations for the storage, transportation, treatment and disposal of medical wastes.  Ala. Admin. 
Code r. 335-17-1-.01. 



































Surgical pads soiled with blood and fluids. 



        Tubes containing fluids. More items soiled by  
blood or fluids. 

A small tube containing what appears to be human tissue.




